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Facts:

Claimant, a 58-year-old male with limited English, moved to the US in 1997. He
was an asbestos handler, who while working on a roof, was struck by a piece of
plywood, fell off and lost consciousness. The claim was established for the left
arm, left hand, left hip, back, face, head, neck, right leg, left thigh, right hand and
major depression. Following medical reports and testimony, the WCLJ classified
claimant as having a nonscheduled permanent partial disability. In addition, the
WCLJ found that he could perform light work and assessed his loss of wageearning capacity at 60%. A Board panel upheld it and claimant appealed.

Holding:

Modified.

Disposition:

To determine the loss of wage-earning capacity for a claimant with a
nonscheduled permanent partial disability the 2012 New York State Guidelines
for Determining Permanent Impairment and Loss of Wage Earning Capacity are
utilized. There are two types of input considered by the Board when determining
loss of wage earning capacity, medical and vocational factors. Medical input is
broken down into two further categories, medical impairment and functional
ability/loss, which are evaluated by a physician. Vocational factors deal with
claimant’s education, skill, age and literacy. Here, it was noted that no physician
rated claimant as having the functional ability to perform light work. In addition,
it was noted that “[t]he WCLJ, who was not a medical doctor, appear[ed] to have
undertaken his own independent analysis of the medical evidence in concluding
that claimant was capable of performing light work” and found that a 60% loss of
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wage-earning capacity was not supported by substantial evidence. Therefore, the
Court remitted this for further proceedings to ascertain claimant’s loss of wageearning capacity in accordance with the 2012 Guidelines and stated that a WCLJ
is not required by the 2012 Guidelines to make a preliminary finding with respect
to the degree of permanent medical impairment before further developing the
record to consider non-medical vocational factors.
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